NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 7th November 2017.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, E Rogers, D Harding, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, D Norcross,



M Platt, S Rees, D Rigby, C Walters, County Cllr E Morse, 


Mr Barry Cooke and Mrs Chris Harrison.
Prior to tonight’s Council meeting, members from St Andrew’s Church gave a synopsis of their reasons for applying for the Heritage Grant and of the benefits it would bring to Narberth
88/17
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr L Tucker-Jones and County Cllr V Dennis.
89/17
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rogers declared an interest in item 94(a) as she lives nearby.
90/17
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 3rd and 31st October 2017 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rogers seconded by Cllr Walters and agreed by full Council.

91/17
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
County Council Website.  The Clerk informed members that the County Council’s Website has changed and talked them through the process of gaining access to planning applications on-line.
b)
Hour Free Car Parking.  The Clerk stated that she is to attend a site meeting with Marc Owen to address the lack of signage for Free 1 hour parking.

c)
Car Parking Concessions.  The Clerk reported on a letter received from the Head of Highways stating that there is no longer any concessions in Pembrokeshire.  

d)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.   The Clerk had received an email asking if the Council had appointed a Councillor to oversee the cutting of the grass at the Churchyard and had replied that Cllr Rogers undertakes this task.
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The Clerk has spoken with the Rector and the Church Warden about the dog faeces. Signs are in place for dogs to be kept on a lead and for any waste to be disposed of in the litter bins at the Church entrance.  The situation will be monitored.
e)
Plastic Pollution.  The Clerk reported on the follow-up email she had received with regard to Plastic Pollution.

f)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk reported that the Chair of the Queen’s Hall will be attending prior to the February Council meeting.

g)
106 monies.  The Clerk has received a holding letter from the County Council stating that they are looking into the matter.
h)
Food Festival.  The Clerk reported on the reply she had received from the Chair stating that Stallholders are advised to park elsewhere to free up car park spaces but some need to re-stock during the day and some worry about security issues.  The Chair was dismayed to hear about the parking on pavements as the Committee do all that they can to provide alternative parking.  This issue will be raised with the Food Festival Committee.
i)
Bloomfield Lighting.  The Clerk reported that there is an underground fault with the cabling at Bloomfield.  Monitoring equipment has been installed on the cables to try to locate the problem and rectify as soon as possible.
92/17
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

Report from County Cllr Dennis:
a)
 Streetlights.  County Cllr Dennis asked the Clerk to report that proposals are in place to replace all columns/fittings in the High Street. These are traditional fittings so will be in keeping with the rest of the Town and LED so are designed to reflect light down onto the highway and footways and therefore will be less reflective light than is currently provided.
b)
Garfield Gardens.  The sensors and the timing clocks on the streetlights in Garfield Gardens are all automated and should now be providing adequate lighting for the early morning. 

Report from County Cllr Morse:

a)
Kiln Park Road.  County Cllr Morse reported on the email which the 





2 of 10




Signed ……………….

Clerk had circulated to Councillors prior to tonight’s meeting with regard to Kiln Park Road.  A new speed survey will be undertaken at this location and it will depend on the results as to what measures are taken.   
93/17
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
New Traffic Orders.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received in relation to the change of restrictions in two locations in Narberth.  No waiting at any time restrictions will go at the junction of Adams Drive to Belmore Gardens and on Northfield Road at the access points to the Health Centre.  It is felt that the double yellow lines should assist with turning movements.    The Town Council had no objections to offer on these Orders.  Cllrs R and M Platt declared an interest as they live in Northfield Road.
b)
Grass Cutting.  The Clerk informed members that the Grass Cutting Contractor has offered to do a free cut at the Castle and at the Church on his return to Narberth in December.   The Council were grateful for this.

c)
Liberty Award.  The Clerk passed around the Liberty Award which Croeso Arberth was given for their work with the Syrian family being relocated to Narberth.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to congratulate them on this well-deserved achievement.

d)
Christmas Lights.  The Clerk stated that a site visit had been carried out and members walked around the town with the Contractor identifying locations for the Christmas motifs in order to spread them around more as some new timers had to be purchased.  The Clerk also informed Council that the Contractor is willing to erect and dismantle small Christmas trees onto premises in the High Street as suggested by the Chamber of Trade, using solar lights for £35 plus VAT.  The Clerk has passed this information on to the Chamber of Trade as it will be up to the individual shops whether or not they wish to take up this offer.
e)
Street Railings.  The Clerk had been informed of damage to the railings outside  Utopia by Cllr Lloyd and had forwarded this information on to the County Council.

f)
Royal British Legion.  The Clerk had received an invite for the Council to take part in the Remembrance Day Parade which starts at 9.30 a.m. on the Town Moor and proceeds to St Andrews Church.  
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g)
Castle.  The Clerk informed Council that the County Council has changed their electricity supplier from British Gas to EDF Energy and on checking the invoices the Clerk has identified that the costs to Narberth Town Council have doubled.  The Clerk will speak to the Energy Manager at the County Council about this but as she has three invoices which are overdue to pay,






IT WAS RESOVLED that the Clerk should make these payments.

h)
Pensions Regulator.  The Clerk had been informed that pension contributions will soon be increasing.  This does not affect the Town Council as the Clerk opted out.

i)
E-on.  The Clerk has received a statement from E-on in relation to the Library.  The Council are currently £495.85 in credit.

j)
Parliamentary Constituencies in Wales.  The Clerk stated that the Commission has published its Revised Proposals for changes to Parliamentary Constituencies in Wales and it can be viewed at www.bccomm-wales.gov.uk or at 54 public locations in Wales.  The representation period ends on the 11th December 2017.
k)
Dwr Cymru.  The Clerk had received information about paying Dwr Cymru bills  via Direct Debit.
l)
Bloomfield House.  The Clerk had received the Agenda and a copy of the draft minutes for the AGM which was held on the 30th October 2017.

m)
Grace Church.  The Clerk had received an invite to the Christmas Carol Service featuring the Goodwick Brass Band on Sunday 17th December in the Queen’s Hall at 10.30 – 11.45 a.m.   

n)
Telemat.  The Clerk had received information from Telemat on the help they can give with digital services.

o)
Narberth Quakers.  The Clerk had received an invite to the Pembrokeshire Peace Group’s Annual Service of Remembrance for All Victims of Wars on Saturday 11th November at 11 a.m., at the Celtic Cross, Narberth.  White poppies and ‘promote peace issues’ will be on sale outside the Span Office of Friday 10th November between 10 a.m., and 2 p.m.

p)
Planning Aid Wales.  The Clerk reminded Council about the Free Planning Training Workshop on Friday 10th November at 2 p.m. in County Hall.
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q)
Narberth Museum.  The Clerk reported on an email from the Museum Creator stating that unfortunately the Museum were unsuccessful in their bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund for the Great Place scheme.  

r)
Flowers for 2018.  The Clerk asked members if they wished for the same arrangements with the Flowers for next year with the County Council.  The cost has increased by 3% to £251.26 plus VAT.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should arrange this.

s)
Flowers for 2017.  The Clerk had received an invoice for the 2017 flowers for Narberth.

t)
Library.  The Clerk had been forwarded an invoice from DP Building Supplies Ltd for pine glass beading and chipping dating back to September 2016 for use at the Library.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should not pay this invoice until Cllr Rees had looked into it further.  The Clerk has contacted DP Building Supplies to ask who signed for these items and is still awaiting a call back.

94/17
PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
a)
17/0723/PA  Redhill, The Bridge – Variation of a condition of planning permission ref 13/0496/PA as imposed by  non-material amendment ref 17/0336/NM to allow changes to approved fenestration, parking and turning area and retention of adjacent outbuilding – No Objection.

94.1
Refusal of Planning:

a)
17/0533/PA  14 Northfield Road – Alterations, rear two storey extension and loft conversion.

95/17   NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Civic Service and Protocol.  Cllr Rogers reminded Council that they intended to set up a Committee to deal with this and it was agreed that Cllrs Rees, Rogers, R Platt and Walters would be on the Committee.
b)
Post Box.  Cllr M Platt has received complaints about the fact that the lay-by in front of the Post Box outside the old Sunnybank gateway had been removed and 
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traffic was being held up whilst the post was being collected by the Post Office in 

the evenings.  However, members stated that this was never a lay-by put part of the entrance to Sunnybank.

c)
Northfield Road.  Cllr M Platt stated that traffic is travelling very fast up Northfield Road.  Cllr M Platt also stated that the streetlights in Northfield Road are very dimly lit and the lights near the layby are being shadowed by an overgrown tree.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would report the problems with the streetlights.

d)
Pathway.  Cllr Meredydd asked who owned the pathway between the Fire Station and the back of the Library as it has loose paving slabs and potholes.  Members felt that this was private land – definitely un-adopted by the County Council.

e)
Bins.  Cllr Lloyd stated that people had been requesting a rubbish bin for the Astro Turf.   The Town Council reiterated the point that no extra bins will be emptied by the County Council.

f)
 Ballooning.  Cllr Harding reported seeing evidence of ballooning taking place at the Castle Grounds.  This is where balloons are filled with helium gas and inhaled to distort the voice.  Cllr Harding had seen empty gas canisters and balloons.  



IT WAS RESOLVED to report this to the Police and to ask them to do random spot-checks at the Castle.

g)
Redstone Road.  Cllr Walters stated that the dressing on Redstone Road required attention, County Cllr Morse agreed to look into this.

h)
Bonfire.  It had been reported that there was a very large bonfire on the Town Moor on Saturday night and that the remanence has not been cleared away.  No-one is aware of who was responsible for the fire.




IT WAS RESOLVED to report this to the County Council.

i)
Winter Carnival.  Cllr R Platt stated that as there is no winter carnival or Christmas fair this year, the Committee will not require a donation from the Council.

j)
Victoria Close.  Concerns have been raised over the amount of rubbish and cars parked everywhere at Victoria Close.  Unfortunately the Fire Engine has had to 
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make several call-outs to the area in the last month and the Fire Engine struggles to get through.   Members were concerned with this especially with regard to the amount of flats that are in the area. 




IT WAS RESOLVED to ask the County Council if they could investigate this for safety reasons.

96/17
COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 9)

Old CP School.  Mr Cooke informed Council that the interviews have taken place and that the interested parties have been sent away to find additional information.  There will probably be another meeting once this has been done.  This will then go to the January Cabinet meeting.
Bustop Building.  Mr Cooke stated that a Community Asset Transfer has been considered by the Strategy Committee and is being recommended to Cabinet at their meeting on the 27th November.  Cllr Rees asked if there is any news about the green fence which surrounds the playground and unfortunately there is none.
Council Budget Reduction.   Cllr Harrison reiterated that all departments in the County Council have to reduce their budgets by 20% and stated that these are challenging times.
97/17
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:      (Agenda item 10)

a)
Library.  Cllr Rees stated that at the Library meeting with the Friends last night it 

was stated that they are setting up Policy and Procedures for the Library.  Mr Cooke agreed to ask if the County Council would forward a copy of theirs to Cllr Rees in order that the Friend may adapt these for their use.  Cllr Rees informed members that the Friends are looking at expanding services.  They have been approached by Credit Union who asked if Save Easy might have a bit of space once a week.  The Clerk stated that she did not think this was possible with the Lease and Cllr Rees agreed to look into this.  Narberth Library has joined with Newport Library over training courses from Pembrokeshire County Council on basic Librarian skills.  There are five or six places available.  Cllr Rees asked if the Council would be willing to pay for two volunteers to attend the training at a cost of £32 each.  


 
IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council were happy to pay for two training spaces and that the invoice should be made out and sent to the Clerk.
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b)
Recycling meeting.   Two Councillors and the Clerk had attended the Fit for the

Future meeting which was held at Bloomfield recently.  The Council were informed that the County Council face a half a million pound fine per annum if they do not reduce waste.  

c)
One Voice Wales.  Cllr Walters stated that there was a meeting tonight which unfortunately clashed with the Town Councils.  Cllr Walters has asked One Voice Wales to refrain from holding their meeting on the first Tuesday of the month in future.

d)
Bloomfield AGM.  Cllr Platt had attended this on behalf of the Council.
98/17
INDEPENDENT REVIEW PANEL:  (Agenda item 11)
As there is to be a meeting to discuss this on Monday 4th December in St Clears, it was decided to leave the discussion until the next meeting.  Councils are asked to send a representative to one of the seven consultation events being held across Wales.  Cllrs R and M Platt, Rees, Rogers, Norcross, Walters and the Clerk are willing to attend if more than one person is allowed to go.  The Clerk will check on this.
99/17
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 12)

99.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£  457.68
b)
Nat West Interest for September -

£        .18
99.2

Payments due:

a)
Chris Viggars – 2 x cuts at Castle, 2 x Church, 2 x pruning 

sessions, Common Land 2nd cut and Footpaths 2nd Cut.

£1,185.00    

b)
EDF Energy – Castle  
 £      43.06
c)
PCC Flowers 2017 - 

£   292.72
d)
DP Building Supplies - Library

£       8.33

e)
British Legion (wreath and donation)
£       25.00
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IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments with the exception of DP Building Supplies which the Clerk was asked to hold on to until further investigations have been carried out as this invoice dates back to September 2016.
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